MINUTES

BOARD FOR PROFESSIONAL ENGINEERS

Date:


October 10, 2013

Place:


3rd Floor Conference Room                                




500 North Calvert Street  




Baltimore, Maryland 21202

Present:

H. C. Harclerode, P.E., Chairman




Steven A. Arndt. Ph.D., P.E., Vice Chairman




Pastor Farinas, P.E., Secretary

                                    Sallye E. Perrin, P.E.




David G. Mongan, P.E.




Karl Rickert, P.E.



       
Sandra J. Murphy




Rosalind Yee                
Others Present:
Michael Vorgetts, Assistant Deputy Commissioner



Pamela J. Edwards, Executive Director




Milena Trust, AAG, Counsel to the Board




Ruby L. Courtney, Administrative Secretary




Janet Morgan




Juan Espinosa




Michael Zuhowski



Robert Sebastian

 CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Harclerode called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.

ACTION ON MINUTES


Motion (I) was made by Mr. Farinas, seconded by Mr. Mongan, and unanimously carried by the Board to approve the minutes of the September 12, 2013 meeting as submitted. 

APPLICATIONS APPROVED FOR RECIPROCITY


Motion (II) was made by Mr. Mongan, seconded by Dr. Arndt, and unanimously carried to approve 30 applications for reciprocity as follows:


Albert Brimon Abraham
44401

Tyler E. Brannan

44449

Faheem Ahmad

44444

Adam R. Brown

44450

Craig M. Archer

44445

Sirene M. Chacon

44451

James D. Arthur

44446

Carlos M. Del Valle Ortiz
44335

Charles M. Besjak

44447

Wayne Arthur Frye

44414

Thomas P. Bechard

44448

Amin H. Gomaa

44452
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APPLICATIONS APPROVED FOR RECIPROCITY (Cont'd)


Alfonso L. Gomez

44453

Tommy Estacio Rader

44416

Herman Lloyd Graves, III 
44403

Frank H. Ramos

44460


Vivek Hariharan

44454

Abdul Hai Sheikh

44326


Jasper L. Herrera

44455

Robert Charles Switzer
44422


Siu Kei Li


44456

Nabil Taha


44461


David S. Lynch

44457

Mark Scott Warren

44440


Michael S. Oakes

44458

Kenneth M. Wear

44462


Craig Paul Plate

44411

Benjamin Scott Wilson
44417

Gregory A. Prunty

44459

Leonard W. Woods

44463

EXECUTIVE SESSION I




Motion (III) was made by Dr. Arndt, seconded by Mr. Mongan, and unanimously carried to go into Executive Session at 9:55 a.m. at 500 North Calvert Street, 3rd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland, 21202.  This session was permitted to be closed pursuant to State Government Article, Title 10-508(a)(7).  Upon completion of the session, the Board reconvened its public meeting at 10:20 a.m.

COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT


Mr. Farinas reported on the status of complaints discussed by the Complaint Committee at its meeting on October 10, 2013.

            12-PE-08   Awaiting outcome of civil litigation.

            12-PE-13   Awaiting outcome of civil litigation.
 


13-PE-01   Keep open. New related complaint filed.


13-PE-07   Send back to Investigator.

13-PE-08   Montgomery County Prosecutor to file criminal charges.


14-PE-01   Offer Consent Order placing licensee on probation. 

14-PE-02   Send to AAG to send letter.


14-PE-03   Closed.  Complied with CPC Audit

14-PE-05   Closed.  Complied with CPC Audit.
            14-PE-07   No response to September 25, 2013 letter.

14-PE-08   Consent Order signed and fee paid.  Close.

14-PE-09   Consent Order signed and fee paid.  Close.



14-PE-10   Consent Order signed and fee paid.  Close.   

14-PE-11   Consent Order signed and fee paid.  Close.


14-PE-12   Hire an expert to review reports.


14-PE-13   Tied to 14-PE-13.


14-PE-14   Offer Consent Order and $300 fine.


14-PE-15   Offer Consent Order and $300 fine.
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The Complaint Committee reviewed four applications for reinstatement of license and recommends offering a consent order and fine for two of the applications, and recommended approval for the other two applications.

Motion (IV) was made by Dr. Arndt, seconded by Mr. Rickert, and unanimously carried to accept the recommendations of the Complaint Committee.

PUBLIC HEARING


Chairman Harclerode convened the public hearing on the licensing fee increase at 10 a.m.  Michael Zuhowski stated he is against the licensing fee increase and fears the increase in funding is just to increase the Special Fund balance and that licensees will not receive any benefits from this increase.  He also stated that the Board does not have direct control of the Fund and mentioned that in 2010, the General Assembly took $300, 000 of the fund for other purposes.  Mr. Zuhowksi stated that Professional Engineers are not getting the services that they pay for now.  Mr. Mongan inquired what services he felt engineers were not getting and Mr. Zuhowski responded that he could not come up with anything specific at that time. Mr. Mongan asked that he document this information and submit to the Board by October 21, 2013, which is the last day to submit comments regarding the license fee increase.


Mr. Robert Sebastian stated that the licensing fee increase should be used to enhance the profession such as offering continuing education to licensees.  He also stated that the Board should be in control of the funds and if the fees can be increased 12 1/2 % each year, it would not be fair to the licensees.  

Mr. Vorgetts stated that it is a statutory mandate that the Fund cannot go into a deficit. He stated that the fees have not been increased since the formation of the Special Fund in 2003.  Mr. Vorgetts also stated that the first step to get the Fund solvent is to increase fees. Rent and personnel costs were main factors causing a decease in the Fund.  He also mentioned that fees and revenues are not inflation sensitive but expenditures are.  


Ms. Perrin stated that the licensing fees in the surrounding states are much higher than those in Maryland.  Dr. Arndt stated that it is necessary to increase fees in order to continue to provide services and we will be monitoring the Fund balance more closely.  Chairman Harclerode mentioned that a balance of at least $200,000 to $300,000 in the Fund should be maintained and that Mr. Vorgetts has done an excellent job in investigating what led to the current status of the Fund .
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CPC COMMITTEE REPORT


Motion (V) was made by Mr. Mongan, seconded by Mr. Farinas, and unanimously carried to approve the CPC Provider applications of Greenheck Fan Corporation, Voith Hydro, and Whitman, Requardt & Associates.  The Board denied the application of MIDASoft because they did not feel the instructors have sufficient experience to teach courses to Maryland Professional Engineers.
NEW BUSINESS

Final Action on Exam Fee Regulations

Ms. Edwards reported that the new fee schedule from NCEES showed that the PE exam fee is $250 and not the $260 which was originally proposed.  Motion (VI) was made by Mr. Mongan, seconded by Mr. Farinas, and unanimously carried to adopt the proposed amendments with non-substantive changes.   

Delegated Design

Mr. Mongan stated that he received a call inquiring if there was anything in the Maryland law or regulations on delegated design and suggested that the Board may want to define the responsibilities of a Professional Engineer who is the delegator or the delegee.  Dr. Arndt asked if this could be articulated in the Regulations and that we should check the Code of Ethics.  Ms. Trust stated that this seems to be a design issue and questioned if the Board's involvement in this issue would be getting into insurance liability.  Mr. Rickert gave examples of structural engineers who delegated certain components of the design to other professionals such as contractors or manufacturers and that he just read an article in Structure magazine on this issue.  Ms. Perrin asked that Mr. Rickert to distribute a copy of the article to the Board members.  

Ms. Edwards went to NCEES listserve to get input on this issue from other State Boards and only received three responses. Both the Illinois and Missouri Board stated that they do not have any provisions in their statutes or regulations regarding delegated design.   The New York Board does mention this issue in their Practice Guidelines.  A decision will be made on this issue after further investigation.
OLD BUSINESS

Examination Policy regarding number of times allowed to sit


Currently, the examination policy states that after three unsuccessful attempts to pass the exam, an applicant must wait two years before re-applying for the exam.  Ms. Trust noted that the law states the Board can set conditions for reexamination and that the Regulations must be changed to specify that this rule applies to the Principles and Practice of Engineering examination only.
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Motion (VII) was made by Ms. Perrin,  seconded by Mr. Mongan, and unanimously carried to draft a revision to the existing Regulations to allow no limit on the number of times the Fundamentals of Engineering examination can be taken.  
Update on Staff Issues


Ms. Edwards reported that a selection was made for the Secretary II position and she was waiting for approval for the Assistant Executive Director's position.    
Legislative Update


Ms. Trust stated that there is nothing new to report.  Ms. Edwards stated that the Board needs to vote on the license fee increase at the November Board meeting.
CORRESPONDENCE

Letter from Barry Zhu Appealing Denial to sit for the PE Examination

The Board received a letter dated September 12, 2013 from Barry Zhu appealing the denial to sit for the Principles and Practice of Engineering examination.  After a review of his application and the letter submitted, the Board felt that the evidence that was submitted was not sufficient and requested that Mr. Zhu provide the Board with calculations.

Memo from NCEES regarding Nominations for NCEES National Awards


The Board received a memo form NCEES dated September 26, 2013 regarding nominations for NCEES National Awards.  The Board agreed to nominate Dr. Arndt for the Distinguished Service Award.  Ms. Edwards informed him that the deadline to submit the paperwork was December 31, 2013.

Email form W. Randall Sweitzer regarding mailing from Engineer Educator, Inc.


The Board received an email dated September 30, 2013 from W. Randall Sweitzer regarding a mailing from Engineer Educators, Inc.  Mr. Sweitzer felt that by using DLLR logo,  the brochure cover was made to appear as if the mailing came from the Maryland Board of Professional Engineers and that the course was mandatory and must be taken from Engineer Educators, Inc.  Ms Edwards stated that she had received several calls and emails from licensees who received the mailing who also got the impression that this course was mandatory.

The Board asked Ms. Edwards to prepare a letter to the provider telling them to cease and desist using the DLLR logo.  If they continue to use it, the Board may rescind its approval to offer CPC courses to Maryland Professional Engineers.
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Email from Gary A. Moore requesting an opinion on an ethical issue

The Board received an email from Gary A. Moore requesting an opinion from the Board.  He wanted to know if an engineering firm has someone working on the program management side of the utility and simultaneously performing design for that same department, would it be appropriate for the firm's project management staff to review and/or participate in adding comments or advice on the design side .  After discussion, it was the Board's opinion that this may appear to be a conflict of interest and the Project Manager should have someone else review the design.
Letter from Philip A. Brown requesting exception to CPC Requirements


The Board received a letter from Philip A. Browne dated August 15, 2013 asking the Board to waive half of the PDH requirements to reinstate his license .  The Board denied his request but agreed to waive the reinstatement fee.   Ms. Edwards will draft a response.  
OTHER BUSINESS

APPLICATIONS APPROVED ADMINISTRATIVELY FOR RECIPROCITY 


The following applications, supported by NCEES Model Law Engineer files, were administratively approved for licensure by the Assistant Executive Director of the Board:



   
Kenton J. Aikens

44428

John D. Gibbs


44418

Joe C. Baraberousse 

44419

Wyatt G. Grant

44404

Jean-Pierre H. Binard

44423

Stuart W. Highfill

44425

David Hon Briglio

44262

Timothy D. Hoseck

44408

Chad Warren Buccine

44413

Michael R. Jaspers

44409

David R. Chapman

44367

Eric Brian Lawton

44421

Nicholaus P. Coffelt

44430

John J. Loftus


44420

Jeremy Cooper

44429

John D. Longinotti

44438

David A. Cotton

44405

Nicholas A. Nitti

44424

Christopher Curtis

44431

Somxay Sengchan

44436

Mark S. Densmore

44427

Christopher E. Viehman
44410

Ryan M. Fedek

44432

Kelly Woods


44434

Kyle E. Flanagan

44426

Sasimir J. Zalewski

44437

Steven J. Florio

44435

Daren Joseph Zywicki

44415

Roy Alexander Forsyth
44433
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APPLICATIONS APPROVED FOR THE PRINCIPLES AND PRACTICE OF 

ENGINEERING EXAMINATION,  APRIL 12, 2013

 
Araklty Abebe





Steven Smith Loll



Wayne Bather





Syed A. Qayum


Ian A. Cozens





Rajaram Srinivasan


Alireza Farhadyrad

ADJOURNMENT 


Motion (VIII) was made by Mr. Rickert, seconded by Dr. Arndt,  and unanimously carried to adjourn the meeting at 12:09 a.m.

__________  With Corrections           

_____x_____ Without Corrections

Signed by:





Date:
Howard C. Harclerode, Chairman


November 14, 2013
